

## The Bournemouth and Poole College

Interim visit report

**Unique reference number:** 10155336

Name of lead inspector: Paul James, Her Majesty's Inspector

Visit date(s): 10 to 11 November 2020

**Type of provider:** General further education college

Address: North Road

Poole Dorset BH14 OLS



#### **Interim visit**

#### Context and focus of visit

On 17 March 2020, all routine inspections were suspended due to the COVID-19 (coronavirus) pandemic. As part of our phased return to routine inspections, we are carrying out 'interim visits' to further education and skills providers. Interim visits are to help learners, parents, employers and government understand how providers are meeting the needs of learners and apprentices in this period, including learners with high needs and those with special educational needs and/or disabilities.

We intend to return to routine inspection in January 2021 but will keep the exact timing under review.

The focus of these visits is on the themes set out below and the findings are based on discussions with leaders, managers, staff and learners.

Following changes to government guidance and the imposition of COVID-19 lockdown restrictions, we made this visit remotely to reduce pressure on the provider.

#### Information about the provider

The Bournemouth and Poole College is a large general further education college located on three sites. The college is the largest provider of academic and vocational education in Dorset. The two main sites are based at Lansdowne, Bournemouth and North Road, Poole. The third site is located at the Fulcrum at Tower Park, Poole, and is the base for the college's construction provision. Courses are offered from preentry to degree level, with a range of full- and part-time subjects offered in most subjects. Education programmes for young people account for just over half of the college's provision. The college has approximately 1,253 apprentices on programmes from level 2 to level 4. Around 121 learners are in receipt of high needs funding.

# What actions are leaders taking to ensure that they provide an appropriate curriculum that responds to the reasonable needs of learners and stakeholders and adapts to changed circumstances?

Leaders made the decision to move all provision online at the start of lockdown. After a brief period of experimentation, leaders made the decision to adopt a single platform as the main tool for their online delivery. Leaders recognised that not all learners had access to the appropriate information technology to access learning remotely. Therefore, they provided bursaries and loaned laptops to learners. Managers report that most learners were able to participate in online learning, and those learners spoken to said they had felt well supported.

Although the majority of their learning has now moved back to face-to-face sessions, leaders are reordering programmes to mitigate the effect of potential future



lockdowns. This means practical sessions have been brought forward so learners can learn using the specialist resources on site.

Leaders moved part of the enrolment process online to reduce physical contact for staff and learners. Managers adapt these processes to support different learner cohorts. For example, ESOL learners complete a bespoke enrolment process, which is designed to consider the specific challenges they may face in accessing and interpreting written text online. Managers produce written resources, using accessible language and graphics, designed specifically for ESOL learners. They have also extended the length of the enrolment period so that learners can receive additional support and guidance.

Leaders have worked closely with employers throughout the pandemic. This has helped them understand the significant changes in employer's businesses. Employers say they are well supported by college staff. They greatly appreciate the work staff have done to ensure that that furloughed apprentices are still able to continue learning on their training programmes. Leaders also support employers when they have to make staff redundancies. This support has included delivering short courses on topics such as interview skills and curriculum vitae writing. These courses are designed to assist unemployed learners to secure new employment.

## What steps are leaders, managers and staff taking to ensure that the approaches used for building knowledge and skills are appropriate to meet the reasonable needs of learners?

Managers report they have useful monthly quality review meetings. They use these meetings to monitor attendance, the suitability of the curriculum, assess risk for vulnerable learners and evaluate contingency plans for any projected changes in COVID-19 (coronavirus) restrictions.

Leaders have enhanced existing reporting systems to make monitoring more transparent. They say it is now easier to see trends and identify necessary interventions. For example, new processes for monitoring attendance include scrutiny of different patterns of absence, such as learners who are self-isolating.

Leaders recognise the importance of developing teachers' expertise in using online teaching tools. They have provided staff with access to an accredited program which focuses on developing innovative remote teaching skills. All teaching staff have either completed this qualification or are working towards it.

Leaders and managers have built on existing arrangements to check the quality of their learners' experience by moving them online where necessary. For example, managers now join online lessons to observe teaching, as opposed to visiting in person. Teachers welcome the consistent approach to quality assurance across the college. They value the feedback from managers on how they can improve the teaching and learning. Teachers appreciate the input from the special educational



needs and/or disabilities team in supporting learners with Education Health and Care Plans (EHCPs) throughout the pandemic.

Teachers and managers are pleased with the progress they have made in implementing online learning. Managers report online sessions are of high quality and that learners are making progress. However, teachers acknowledge that during lockdown many learners missed being on the college site and the wider social interaction that it offers.

Managers have taken advantage of videoconferencing software to increase the number of external speakers providing careers advice to learners. For example, recent online talks from members of the National Health Service gave learners useful information on the breadth of careers options available.

### How are leaders ensuring that learners are safe and well informed about potential risks, including from online sources?

During lockdown, leaders monitored the well-being of their most vulnerable learners through weekly case reviews. They used these reviews to update learners' risk assessments and take appropriate remedial actions.

Leaders recognise the need to increase the focus on well-being in tutorial sessions. Personal Development Tutors (PDTs) now deliver sessions on topics such as how to stay safe online. PDTs use surveys to help assess learners' safeguarding knowledge and identify any gaps. Learners confirm they have developed their knowledge of how to stay safe through these sessions.

Leaders have employed additional staff to support learners during the pandemic. COVID-19 marshals now ensure that the necessary restrictions are in place and adhered to. The marshals speak with learners, offering them advice about how to stay safe on site and while travelling, as well as what to do if they need to self-isolate. Staff and learners have also completed an online COVID-19 safety qualification.



The Office for Standards in Education, Children's Services and Skills (Ofsted) regulates and inspects to achieve excellence in the care of children and young people, and in education and skills for learners of all ages. It regulates and inspects childcare and children's social care, and inspects the Children and Family Court Advisory and Support Service (Cafcass), schools, colleges, initial teacher training, further education and skills, adult and community learning, and education and training in prisons and other secure establishments. It assesses council children's services, and inspects services for children looked after, safeguarding and child protection.

If you would like a copy of this document in a different format, such as large print or Braille, please telephone 0300 123 1231, or email enquiries@ofsted.gov.uk.

You may reuse this information (not including logos) free of charge in any format or medium, under the terms of the Open Government Licence. To view this licence, visit www.nationalarchives.gov.uk/doc/open-government-licence/, write to the Information Policy Team, The National Archives, Kew, London TW9 4DU, or email: psi@nationalarchives.gsi.gov.uk.

This publication is available at <a href="http://reports.ofsted.gov.uk/">http://reports.ofsted.gov.uk/</a>.

Interested in our work? You can subscribe to our monthly newsletter for more information and updates: http://eepurl.com/iTrDn.

Piccadilly Gate Store Street Manchester M1 2WD

T: 0300 123 1231

Textphone: 0161 618 8524 E: enquiries@ofsted.gov.uk W: www.gov.uk/ofsted

© Crown copyright 2020